
   

 

 
  

             

  

  

November  

  

2023 

  

AMA Charter #341 

Work continues to find a new place to fly.   
 

Truly a sad time in our club’s history.  All the seating and impound board 

have been taken down.  Flying for the remainder of the season will 
require you to bring your own chairs and canopies.  See inside for more 
information. 
 



From the President's desk................... 
Hello All, Just a quick few words........ 
I wanted to give you all an update on the status of the club regarding our flying field situation. 
We, meaning your club officers, board of directors & some club members, have a few 
dominoes we’re trying to line up in order to ensure the future of our beloved club.  Firstly, we 
are negotiating with the Hannigan family to hopefully retain a reduced portion of our current 
field for 2024 so we can continue to fly next year and maintain our membership all while we 
continue to work out the details of a two year lease-to-own agreement with our neighbor to 
the west Lenny Blajda.  We currently have a verbal agreement to lease approx 7 acres of his 
land for two years and working to negotiate a purchase price. We would lease both properties 
in 2024 so we can simultaneously fly on one and work on the other. Lenny’s land would be in 
addition to the 2.1 acres (70’ strip) the club currently owns on the same side of Honey Pot 
Road that has our storage sheds and picnic table area on it. This amount of space would make 
for a comfortable new home for the club and keep us virtually in the same location we’ve been 
coming to for all these years. 
 
Now make no mistake, even if we can pull all this off there will be many a work party required 
to get Lenny’s property in shape to fly off of and rebuild our structures for seating, parking, 
etc.,  but the exciting part is we will be free to layout a new club field from scratch the way we 
want it to be and more importantly if all goes well we will OWN our property going forward 
which will be a significant improvement for the club’s future and stability. 
 
The work parties will actually be the easy part. Because with this new property deal will come 
a significant amount of money that the club will need to raise in two short years. So we will 
soon be asking the membership to invest in a club Shares buying program much the same way 
the club did years ago to purchase our 70’ strip and the parcel on the other side of Honey Pot 
as well as accepting donations from any and all other sources. 
 
It’s an exciting time and a nervous time but together we will see where this ride takes us. And 
as always I hope to continue to see you out there! 
 
Mike  



HCRC Meeting Notes for the  
Thursday, October 10th, 2023 Business Meeting 

 

No Quorum Present – 17 Members including 4 Executive Members 
present: Mike Shaw, Dan Kapinos,  
Gus Coelho, Bill Ewers, Pat Malone, Bob Prosciak, Dave Wartel, Mark 
Wasielewski, Lou Enselek, Leland Johnston, Peter Cincotta, Shaun Kelsey, Dennis Walker, 
Santiago Mercado, Alan Crawford Sr., Alan Crawford Jr., and Wayne Dawson 
 
One visitor, Lenny Blaga, was present. 
 
Reading of the minutes from the previous month was waived. 
 
Club finances for the month of September were reported and approved. 
 
The Executive Committee and Search Committee are meeting on a weekly basis. They are 
attempting to push the rental/purchase of the land next to our current property forward. We 
are currently discussing about eight acres extending from the road to the river. 
 
The current landlord may allow us to have some small portion of the land to fly off of next 
year. This would ease the transition to the new property. 
 
We are working on fundraising to support this land purchase. 
1. Go Fund Me 
2. 407C Charitable organization registration 
3. Selling Land Shares similar to what was done ~20 years ago to purchase the land across 
the street from the field 
 
Dan is planning field clean up for October 21st at 10 AM. Most of the work to remove our 
property from the field will done on this day. Please come out to help the club. 
 
Nominations for officers are next month. Three of the four current officers are renewing. We 
are looking for a new Vice-President. Please consider running for this position. 
 
Our FRIA approval was denied due to proximity to the Northampton Airport. AMA suggested 
we get a letter from the airport saying that we were good neighbors. That has been done and 
forwarded to AMA. We are back to waiting. 
 
Ed Kopec passed away on Monday 10/2. Ed was a long term club member. He taught a 
number of people to fly and was always ready to volunteer to help the club. His wake will be at 
Beers & Story in South Hadley on October 12th from 4 – 7. 
 
Thanks to Dennis Walker for preparing the meal for tonight’s meeting.  



 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

- 11/3 Business meeting at the VFW in Florence  

7pm, nomination of Officers and BOD members, 

Come early for food by Chef Ron 

- 11/4 Flying Knights swap meet and auction -  St. 

Gabriels Church at 3040 Hamburg Street, 

Schenectady (Rotterdam) NY 12303 (see flyer) 

- 11/11 Heli-Harvest hosted by NCRCC, Ellington, 

CT 

- 12/7 Business meeting at the VFW in Florence  

7pm, Come early for food 

 

 



 
 

 

 

 

 

 



Top five building tips 

 Written by Jay Smith Advice 

from some top kit manufac-

turers How-to As seen in the 

October 2014 issue of Model 

Aviation. 

Whether you’re new to build-

ing or have completed several 

models, it never hurts to get 

some insight from others 

skilled in the craft. These tips 

can be invaluable, and are 

possibly a little harder to 

come by in a hobby filled 

with RTF and ARF aircraft. It occurred to me that kit manufacturers, such as Stevens AeroModel, Mountain 

Models, and Retro RC, have a unique insight into building. They design their models, they build and test-fly 

them, and finally they write an instruction manual to assist builders of all skill levels. Beyond that, they provide 

support to their customers and answer countless questions relating to building. Eager to share their knowledge 

and insight, I solicited each of these manufacturers with the same question: What are your top five building 

tips? 

Follow the instructions: When building from a kit or following a construction article, always read the instruc-

tions before you start building. Also, follow the instructions, no matter what your experience level. Modern la-

ser-cut kits often have to be assembled in a specific order, and if you don’t follow the instructions, you may find 

yourself unable to get some parts assembled. Use a glass top: Use a glass top on your workbench. During con-

struction of a laser-cut kit that does not require pins, it makes a terrific flat building surface. It is also useful 

while covering your airplane. CA tips: Always use a CA tip when working with thin CA. It prevents you from 

slopping on too much and helps keep you from gluing your fingers to your model. Use thin CA sparingly. It 

does not require much CA if your joints are flush. A couple drops on a joint are usually enough. Any more than 

that is not adding to the strength of the joint, makes a mess when you go to remove the finished part from the 

building board, and makes it more likely that you’ll need to get your wife’s nail polish remover to unstick your 

fingers from your model. Sand before covering: If you want your finished model to look better, be sure to sand 

it smooth before covering. The finer the grit of sandpaper you finish with, the smoother your covering will look. 

Always use at least 320-grit sandpaper and consider going to 400-grit sandpaper on your models before cover-

ing. And make sure you remove all that dust that you created before covering. Applying trim: To use covering 

for trim pieces on top of other covering, you can apply it before you add the whole piece to the model. Lay your 

base covering on your glass top with the backing still on. Spray it with Windex. Remove the backing from your 

Use your iron on a slightly lower heat to quickly activate the adhesive on your trim covering. Then you can ap-

ply the entire covering piece to your model and you won’t have air bubbles under your trim. The Windex lets 

you move it around slightly to place it where you want. Use an old credit card to squeegee out the Windex and 

allow it to dry for an hour. 

https://www.modelaviation.com/top-five-building-tips


 

Mark Freeland of 

Retro RC 
Flexible fabric glue hinges for control sur-

faces on small models: If you have ever 

been perplexed about how to get that perfect 

gap-free hinge without having the awful vis-

ual of a piece of tape stuck over your cover-

ing, then you should try this method. It 

works for balsa and for foam models. Before 

separating the control surface from its flying 

surface, apply a double layer of blue 

painter’s tape roughly 1/8 inch on either side 

of the hinge line. Apply a small bead of a 

flexible fabric glue (I use Sobo glue) along the hinge line and smooth it to the height of the painter’s tape with a 

plastic card (used gift cards work well). Immediately peel off the tape and leave the assembly aside for the glue 

to dry—usually overnight. When the glue is completely dry, flip the surface over and carefully cut through half 

to three-quarters of the balsa or foam. Now fold the hinge line back 90° to crack through the rest of the material. 

Finally, sand a bevel on the bottom side so the control surface can move down as far as you need. Easy way to 

build an undercambered wing: It can be a real pain to block up the front of the TE of an undercambered wing to 

get a smooth transition from the ribs to the TE stock. The following method makes it easy. Drill a single hole 

through every rib. Use a drilling jig or stack-drill the ribs to get the hole in the same location on each. Insert a 

rod through each rib. I like to use a 7.5mm carbon rod for thicker ribs, or a 3.25mm knitting needle for smaller 

ribs. Support the building rod in a suitable support or on small blocks of wood at either end, with the wing ribs 

upside down. Use a second rod to support the rear of the ribs off the building surface. The second rod should be 

parallel to the first unless the wing is tapered. Now glue the LE and spars in place. Add the TE and use a narrow 

strip of wood (protected with parchment paper so it won’t stick to the wing) and some light clamps to align the 

lower surface of the ribs with the lower surface of the TE. Magnetic building jigs are much easier than pins and 

are a great time-saver: Have you ever wished you could build wooden models without having to pin the parts 

to a board to hold the alignment while the glue dries? Well, magnets are a wonderful tool. They are quick to 

use, and do not leave holes or dents in the wood. I have a bunch of laser-cut plywood custom jigs that accept 

1/4-inch rare earth magnets, available at www.RetroRC.us.com. If you want to avoid the expense of buying cus-

tom jigs, start collecting magnets to repurpose wherever you can find them. For example, if you use an electric 

toothbrush, save the magnets at the bottom of the brush head when you replace it with a new one. Either use 

them by themselves or glue them to pieces of wood to clamp your parts down to a magnetic building board. 

Where do you get a magnetic building board? That’s easy! Get a flat piece of 3/4-inch plywood from the local 

building supply store, and stick a sheet of galvanized steel plate to it with a contact adhesive such as 3M 77 

spray adhesive.  A 12 x 24-inch piece is a nice size to work with for most models. Alternatively, you can buy a 

metal shelf from a variety of sources. Ikea has shelves that are painted steel on both sides of a 1/2-inch-thick 

board available in two sizes at a reasonable price. Decorating a foamie: Most of us have used a stencil at some 

time in our lives for school projects or home decorating. Have you ever thought of using this technique to deco-

rate your model? I have used cardstock stencils to paint racing numbers and N numbers on several foam air-

planes. Cutting a stencil from cardstock is much easier and cheaper than using the plastic ones sold for that pur-

pose. Use craft store paints and a stiff stippling brush. Just make sure to use a dry brush so the paint does not 

bleed under the edge of the stencil. Apply a second coat of paint if the first is not dense enough. You can even 

use the edge of the card stencil to guide a marking pen around the edge to highlight it in a different color. Bend-

ing matched wire parts the easy way: If you are anything like me, you find it hard to make identical left and 

right wire parts for your landing gear, wing struts, etc. I make a simple bending jig. I mark the pattern for one 

side on a piece of paper, and then glue the paper to a scrap of thick plywood or hardwood. Drill a 3/32- or 1/8-

inch hole with its edges aligned with the inside edges of each bend. For sharp bends, it is helpful to also drill 



one lined up to the outside of the wire. Now insert a drill shank protruding up 1/4 inch through each hole. Start-

ing with the center bend (if both sides are bent from a single piece of wire), use a strong pair of pliers to coax 

the wire into shape around each of these pegs. Flip the wire over and repeat for the second side of the job again 

starting at the center bend. If it is a lightweight model, stainless steel spring wire is easier to work with than mu-

sic wire, and does an adequate job. 

 
Mark Freeland—Retro RC 

 

Bill Stevens of Stevens AeroModel 
A sanding tip: Many models require sanding or shaping balsa wood, especially for nose blocks and wing LEs. 

Often the part to be shaped is adjacent to a delicate fuselage former or rib. Although it is tempting to grab the 

sanding block or bar and dive right into the task of shaping, some thought should be given to protect the sur-

rounding areas (fuselage sides, ribs, etc.) from unintentional sanding. These delicate areas can be spared from 

inadvertent shaping by strategically applying masking tape over the area to protect it. After the bulk of the shap-

ing is completed, remove the protective tape and use fine-grit sandpaper to feather the protected area into the 

newly shaped part. Tape hinge help: Tape hinges have become a popular way to rig control surfaces on electric 

models because they are quick and easy to prepare and leave a clean gap/sealed hinge line. Applying the tape 

hinge itself, however, can turn into a mess if your parts move around during the hinge-application process. To 

make a beautiful, straight, and evenly spaced tape hinge, first lay out parts to be hinged on your building board, 

carefully setting the distance between control surfaces using an appropriate spacer (scrap of cardboard, ply-

wood, music wire, etc.). Now use a low-tack masking tape and tape the parts to your building board to retain the 

part placement and hinge line spacing. With the parts held firmly to the building board, there is no need to 

worry that your hinge line might shift. Proceed to apply your tape hinge directly across the hinge line, then use a 

sharp knife to trim away the excess hinge material. A glue tip: Instant-set thin CA glues can be challenging to 

work with because the watery nature of the product (low viscosity) can lead to the glue running long distances 

over and even through balsa wood. These instant-set glues have a reputation for traveling several inches through 

the pores in balsa wood, curing instantly upon contact with a hand or finger. To prevent getting a finger stuck to 

your work, wrap the fingertip(s) that will be used to hold parts in place during bonding with masking tape. The 

CA glue will not readily stick to the tape. Perfect holes in covering: Many entry-level models use dowels 



passed through the fuselage to retain the wing during flight. These dowels are installed after the covering pro-

cess, and it can be quite difficult to navigate a sharp hobby knife accurately enough to trim out a perfect circle 

through the covering. To prevent making a mess of things with the knife, leaving all sorts of gashes in your fine 

covering job, you might take this tip to heart. To make a perfectly round hole through covering, fire up a fine-

tipped soldering iron, pass it through the center of the hole to be cut, and rapidly draw it around the hole’s 

edges. This tip has applications well beyond placing holes for wing-retention dowels. It works great for wing-

bolt holes, stabilizer slot LEs, and finishing off any other tight-radius penetration through the covering. Clean 

your soldering iron immediately to remove the residue from the covering. Sharpest tool in the shed: When you 

were a kid, you had a printwood kit and a dull razor blade. Now that you are an adult with an income, do your-

self a favor and buy blades in bulk packs. Use only the sharpest blade for your detail and finish covering work. 

When working with film coverings, especially the thinner and lighter coverings so popular for park flyers, fre-

quently replace your worn hobby blades. Drawing a new blade through plastic covering and into a cutting mat 

or glass work surface significantly dulls the blade tip, so that after three or four cuts, the blade will begin to 

snag rather than cleanly cut the covering film. It is especially important that when attempting to trim covering 

directly on the model, you reach for a new, sharp blade because the fresh blade will take less effort and pressure 

to draw across the covering, leaving a finely trimmed edge with little risk of snags or tearing. 

 
Bill Stevens—Stevens AeroModel 

 

Sources: 
Mountain Models (920) 840-6036 www.mountainmodels.com Retro RC (248) 212-9666 www.retrorc.us.com 

Stevens AeroModel (719) 387-4187 www.stevensaero.com 

 

  



 

 

 
 

 

                                                                                   Officers  

                     

  PRESIDENT                      VICE PRESIDENT            TREASURER               SECRETARY  

  Mike Shaw                           Dan Kapinos                         Gus Coelho                     Bill Ewers  

  15 Overlea Drive                  122 Plain Street                    141 Holy Cross Circle    20 Beacon Street                      

  Springfield, MA 01119        Easthampton, MA 01027     Ludlow, MA 01056        Florence, MA 01062   

  (413) 330-1827                     (413) 527-0436                     (413)530-4311               (413) 695-3503               

mshaw.spfld@gmail.com      danielk53164@gmail.com    gus68vette@aol.com  billewers@hotmail.com  

  

      BOARD OF DIRECTORS:  
       Mike Booth    (413) 454-7084                 mbooth1@netzero.net 

       Pete Cincotta  (413) 454-4279                 Pcinc01085@Comcast.net                              

       Pat Malone     (413) 270-0172                 pmalone60@comcast.net                                      
       Santiago Mercado (413)627-9250           Santme2000@hotmail.com  
      Rick Rabe (978) 621-3583                       richardarabe@gmail.com                 Newsletter Editor 

      Mark Wasielewski (978) 544-8771          mwazski@behindthetrees.com       Webmaster 

      MISC: 

      Denise Sitler (413)568-6595                    wds1956a@gmail.com       Youth introduction Coordinator  
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